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Wong:  Pamela, we have been meeting periodically over the course of a year to 
discuss preservation strategies and standards for the Stein communities.  Do you 
have any other ideas or additional thoughts about the guidelines for these National 
Landmark Garden Cities? 

Pamela Seager:  I might have had different thoughts prior to our conversation earlier 
today, but because of the very thoughtful chart that you have prepared comparing 
different characteristics of the various communities, I would like to draw upon what I 
think the chart shows us.  I think that the comparison is very revealing and we talked a 
little about the fact that the environment or character of the place in which the Garden 
City is located clearly has an impact on what the best governing structure might be and 
how smoothly it might or might not run. I think that the chart is a wonderful tool for 
analysis because it provides a snapshot of each community and its larger context in 
relation to the other Garden Cities.   I think that understanding the larger context for each 
community might affect the range of preservation strategies you are planning to put 
before all of the communities.  It may be that one style will not fit for all communities 
because of the context of a particular community and its governance history.   Therefore 
in preparing the guidelines you may want to determine those items that you feel are 
fundamental and applicable to all communities and then separate out those which require 
a certain environment in order to function effectively.   

Wong:  Pamela, could you give one example? 

Pamela Seager:  Well, we talked about Chatham Village and it’s structure is as a 
cooperative.  It seems to be fairly moderate in terms of the number of people who live in 
the Garden City, and it seems to be  very stable and operating quite well.  We talked about 
the fact that perhaps this stability is influenced in part by the fact that it is located in a 
very economically and many other ways, stable area of Pennsylvania.  So there is already 
an existing environment of orderliness and that possibly makes Chatham function more 
smoothly than some of the other communities where you have 3-4,000 different people 
living in a Garden City and perhaps a more energetic or more volatile environment.  
What I am saying is that both internal and external environments need to be taken into 
consideration and while there will some philosophical standards that all communities 
should adhere to, how those standards are implemented will probably need to be tailored 
for the circumstances and culture of that individual community.    

Wong:   I want to ask  about the structure.  You mentioned that you have found a 
corporate structure is more successful in terms of historic preservation than a 
structure that is different. 
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Pamela Seager:  As you know, Rancho Los Alamitos is owned by the City of Long 
Beach and will continue to be owned by the City.  But it is run by Rancho Los Alamitos 
Foundation.  When the Foundation first came into being we studied a number of different 
organizational structures and models, particularly in light of the fact that we knew we had 
a great deal of work to do and that it would take a great deal of time to accomplish since 
we inherited an under-utilized and somewhat deteriorated resource.  We concluded that 
rather than a classic 501 (c) (3) non-profit organizational structure, it would be more 
effective to blend the non profit model with the more corporate model, making it a CEO 
run organization.  We felt this more clearly defined the role of the Executive Director and 
the role of the Board of Trustees and allowed for quick management decisions within the 
framework of an agreed upon overall operating plan.  

I suspect that same idea could be applied to one of the garden cities where you have a 
professional manager managing the operations, but you also have a governing body 
representing the views and needs of the residents, setting policy, and providing guiding 
principles for management. The governing body could comprised of a combination of 
residents and outside advisors knowledgeable in areas where it is needed, such as 
preservation, archives, or planning.  However the community would actually be run by a 
professional entity which could be a management company or a CEO so that the Board 
does not have to be dealing with the every day minutia and there is an expectation that 
the CEO runs it according to the standards and policies set by the Board.   

Wong:  Do you feel that the structure in your sister site, Rancho Los Cerritos, is 
completely different because this site reports directly to the City and is subjected to 
the City’s directions and the political changes in the City?  Do you feel that there’s a 
difference in the preservation activities because of this structure? 

Pamela Seager:  I would say, yes.  The reason for that is that we have much more 
flexibility because all of our staff report back to the Executive Director who reports to the 
Board of Trustees. As non City employees I believe we have more freedom and flexibility 
to access other resources as opportunities present themselves.  Of course we operate 
within a plan that is provided to the City each year as part of our Annual Report, so the 
City is aware of our overall activities.  There is also a Foundation supporting Rancho Los 
Cerritos, but it is not a governing body in terms of governing the staff and the daily 
operations of the site. It appears to me to have more of a fundraising support role and less 
of a direct governance role.  And that makes a great deal of difference as to how the CEO 
can operate.  Obviously, the City knows what our Master Plan included and they 
approved it in concept.  It is up to us to implement the recommendations and all of the 
preservation elements associated with the Plan.   

Wong:  What elements should all these communities have?  What are the basic elements? 
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Seager:  I think if you want to accomplish a series of preservation objectives there are 
four elements that need to be put in place.  The first is the gathering and subsequent easy 
access to thoughtfully organized historical data as the basis for research and preservation 
decisions.  The second is the development and approval of a clear long-range Master 
Plan or Preservation Plan, the third is making a commitment to consistently sticking to 
the plan goals, and the fourth one is access to and involvement of objective, qualified 
preservation professionals.    

So making sure that you have the data that you need is incredibly important and then the 
consistency of sticking to a plan, and also doing that with qualified, objective 
preservation professionals, both for the buildings and for the landscape.  Even if you only 
use those preservation professionals on a very limited basis they should always be the 
same people so that they build up their own history with the Garden Cities.   

Wong:  What documents do you feel they all should have? 

PaSeager:  Fundamentally, I think that you have got to have a historic document 
collection from which it is easy to obtain data and which has the materials is stored 
appropriately, even if it starts with the  very basic approach of making sure that things are 
kept in acid-free containers.  Good finding aids are important to access the data, whether 
that is as simple as 3” x 5” cards or a sophisticated database.  It is always wise to 
electronically scan as many photos and documents as you can so that you do not rely on a 
single image that could be damaged or lost. 
  
Developing a Mission Statement is critical and it is often very hard to come to a 
consensus on the statement or even the principles upon which it is based.  In my opinion, 
a Mission Statement should relate not only to the physical preservation of the community, 
but also to the kind of character and environment that you want to preserve or create and 
nurture.  The Mission Statement does not have to be very complicated, but it should 
reflect the basic goals that people are striving for and want to live with over the long 
term.  I think that’s an important piece.   

An Historic Structures Report is a very formal, structured and detailed document and 
when done well it is a very useful tool.  However, it can also be a very large and complex 
undertaking and it may be one that, depending on the size and resources of the 
community, has to be done in stages over time.  A phased approach would mean ranking 
structures and the landscape relative to their intactness and their historic importance, and 
dealing with the documentation in an incremental work plan depending upon funding and 
other resources.  

However, in many ways I believe that the Cultural Landscape Plan is often more urgent 
than the Historic Structures Report because with landscapes you cannot just put a glass 
dome over them and expect them to stay as they are until you are ready to tackle the 
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work.  They are the most fragile of the resources that you deal with and the most 
susceptible to sudden change through plant diseases, age or damage, climate or other 
kinds of things.  So I always put a Cultural Landscape Plan very high up on the list of 
priorities.  I would recommend putting together at least preservation and maintenance 
guidelines for the landscape before I would begin on the structures, which are so much 
more durable. 

Wong:  Thank you very much, Pamela.  We appreciate very much your contribution 
to Stein communities and their preservation efforts.    
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